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LISTOWEL WINGHAM HOSPITALS ALLIANCE 
Listowel Memorial Hospital Corporation 

Wingham and District Hospital Corporation 
ANNUAL MEETING 

Thursday, June 12, 2013 
Trillium Mutual Insurance Company, Listowel 

 
 
 Welcome  
 Greetings were extended to all members and guests.  It is noted that this is a concurrent 

meeting of the two corporations. 
 

Presentation 
Prior to the business portion of the meeting, Ron Coghlin, Kris Dekker and Michelle 
Matheson of the Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation, and Russ Taylor of the Wingham 
and District Hospital Foundation gave informative presentations on the goals, activities and 
initiatives of the Foundations. 

 
1.0 Call to Order 
 
 The meeting was called to order at 1923 hours. 
 
2.0 Chair’s Remarks 

 
Andy McBride welcomed Corporation members, hospital staff and visitors, and noted he 
would be chairing the meeting with the assistance of Bert Johnson, Chair of the Listowel 
Memorial Hospital Board.   

 
3.0 Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
 MOTIONS: 
 

It was moved by Blair Burns, seconded by Tom Soltys to: 
 
 Adopt the minutes of the June 7, 2012 Annual Meeting of the Listowel Memorial 

Hospital corporation. 
 
          Motion Carried 
 
 
 
 It was moved by Penny Mulvey, seconded by Amy Miller to: 
 

 Adopt the minutes of the June 7, 2012 Annual Meeting of the Wingham and District 
Hospital corporation. 

 
          Motion Carried 
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4.0 Reports 
 

4.1 Report of the Board Chairs and Chief Executive Officer 
 
 Karl Ellis and Andy McBride presented the report. Highlights from the report were: 

 Key roles of the Board are in oversight and future planning 
o Admirable job done with the Clinical Services Plan in defining care that needs 

to  be close to home and also deciding what services two small hospitals 
should share 

o The Strategic Plan consumed significant time and efforts of the Board 
o All of the Priority 1 items in the Quality Improvement Plan were defined from 

Board input and feedback 
 Facility improvements are ongoing at both sites, and exciting news was received 

for the Wingham site with Ministry of Health funding support for significant 
renovations  

 A project is underway to implement a closed loop medication system that will 
significantly reduce the potential for medication errors 

 Appreciation was expressed to the Board Chairs and the Board members for their 
extraordinary commitment 

 Appreciation was also expressed to the Foundations and community members for 
their ongoing support 

 Management Team and Medical Staff of the Alliance were thanked for their hard 
work and leadership during tough years of wage and budget restraints 

 
Gratitude was expressed and presentations were made to Denise Mino, departing 
Executive Assistant, and Chris Turner, departing VP of Operations, in recognition of 
their dedication and service to the Alliance. 
 
Appreciation was expressed and presentation made to Rob Hutchison, departing 
Wingham Board Member, for his dedication and 11 volunteer years on the Board. 

 
4.2 Report of the Chief of Staff – Listowel Memorial Hospital 
 
 Dr. Latuskie presented the Report of the Chief of Staff for the Listowel Memorial 
 Hospital, and noted: 

 The impressive dedication of the Board Members was noted with the many hours 
volunteered 

 We are anticipating progress with recruitment efforts, and hoping that the full 
roster of medical Residents over the next year will aid in recruitment 

 Progress in medical care and IT components will continue to improve patient care 
and safety 

 Specialist manpower increased  through the year with the addition of a Plastic 
Surgeon and increased Dermatologist availability 

 The passing of our friend and colleague, Dr. Omole, was a significant loss and 
was felt very acutely by the medical staff 
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4.3 Report of the Chief of Staff – Wingham and District Hospital 

 
The Report of the Chief of Staff for the Wingham and District Hospital was included 
in the meeting package for review.  Unfortunately, Dr. Antoniadis, Chief of Staff, was 
unable to attend this portion of the meeting. 

 
4.4 Treasurer’s Report – Listowel Memorial Hospital 

 
Tom Soltys presented the Report of the Treasurer for the Listowel Memorial 
Hospital. He noted that: 
 Listowel Memorial Hospital finished the 2012/2013 fiscal year with a deficit of 

$62,949 on Hospital operations and an overall deficit of $408,203 after 
amortization 

 Unfortunately, based on the direction of health care funding in Ontario, this is not 
likely the last deficit that will be reported 

 The financial statements are notably longer due to the Public Sector Accounting 
Standards changes 
 

4.4.1   Presentation of the Listowel Memorial Hospital Corporation Audited 
Financial Statements 2012/13: 

 
 Linda Bross from BDO Canada presented the independent auditor’s report of 

the Listowel Memorial Hospital: 
o BDO has audited the financial statements of the Listowel Memorial 

Hospital 
o Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the 

financial statements in accordance with public sector accounting standards 
for government not-for-profit organizations 

o The Auditors are responsible to express an opinion on the financial 
statements, based on their audit 

o Auditor Opinion – The financial statements present fairly, in all material 
respects, the financial position of Listowel Memorial Hospital as at March 
31, 2013, March 31, 2012 and April 1, 2011 

o Revenue for the 2012/13 year was $19,800,855 while expenses were 
$19,863,804, resulting in an operating deficit of $62,949 

  
MOTION: 

 
   It was moved by Tom Soltys, seconded by Kris Dekker to: 
 

 Accept the Audited Financial Statements of the Listowel Memorial 
Hospital for the year ended March 31, 2013, as presented. 

 
          Motion Carried 
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4.4.2 Appointment of Auditors: 
 

MOTION: 
 
   It was moved by Blair Burns, seconded by Mary Kerr to: 
 

 Appoint the firm of BDO Canada as Auditors for the Listowel 
Memorial Hospital for 2013/2014. 

 
          Motion Carried 

 
4.5 Treasurer’s Report – Wingham and District Hospital 

 
Trevor Seip presented the Report of the Treasurer for the Wingham and District 
Hospital and noted that: 
 The Wingham and District Hospital finished the fiscal year with a deficit of 

$90,952 on Hospital operations and an overall deficit of $361,544 after 
amortization 

 Capital equipment investment was $1,010,021 
 Working capital has been maintained at $1.37M 
 The Foundation contributed $259,441 as a result of the Radiothon and other 

initiatives 
 The financial statements are significantly longer due to adoption of the Public 

Sector Accounting Standards  
 Appreciation was expressed to the staff of the hospital for bringing us through a 

financially challenging year 
 

4.5.1   Presentation of the Wingham and District Hospital Corporation Audited 
Financial Statements 2012/13: 

 
 Linda Bross from BDO Canada presented the independent auditor’s report of 

the Wingham and District Hospital: 
o BDO has audited the financial statements of the Wingham and District 

Hospital 
o Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the 

financial statements in accordance with public sector accounting standards 
for government not-for-profit organizations 

o The Auditors are responsible to express an opinion on the financial 
statements, based on their audit 

o Auditor Opinion – The financial statements present fairly, in all material 
respects, the financial position of Wingham and District Hospital as at 
March 31, 2013, March 31, 2012, and April 1, 2011 

o Revenue for the 2012/13 year was $17,782,749 while expenses were 
$17,873,701, resulting in an operating deficit of $90,952 
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MOTION: 

 
   It was moved by Trevor Seip, seconded by Marg Carswell to: 

 Accept the Wingham and District Hospital’s Audited Financial 
Statements for the year ended March 31, 2013, as presented. 

 
          Motion Carried 
 

4.5.2 Appointment of Auditors: 
 

MOTION: 
 
   It was moved by Gladys Peacock, seconded by Penny Mulvey to: 
 

 Appoint the firm of BDO Canada as Auditors for the Wingham and 
District Hospital for 2013/2014. 

 
          Motion Carried 
 
 4.6 Governance & Nominations Committee Report 
 

4.6.1 Rob Hutchison leaves the Wingham Board after 11 years of continuous 
volunteering.   

 
 
  4.6.2 Election of Directors – Listowel Memorial Hospital 
 
   MOTION: 
 
   It was moved by Tom Soltys, seconded by Blair Burns to: 
 
 Re-appoint Kris Dekker, Bert Johnson, Dave Calder and 

Rosemary Rognvaldson for a 2-year term. 
 
          Motion Carried 
    
  4.6.3 Election of Directors – Wingham and District Hospital 
 
   MOTION: 
 
   It was moved by Trevor Seip, seconded by Gladys Peacock to: 
 
 Re-appoint Sandra Campbell (Central), Amy Miller (Western) and 

Penny Mulvey (Central) for a 2-year term. 
 
          Motion Carried 
 
 4.7 Report of the Listowel Memorial Hospital Auxiliary  
 
  The Auxiliary Report was available in the Annual Report document for review. 
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 It was noted that the Auxiliary donated funds this year for a med cart and 

contributed towards an ECG machine 
 The Auxiliary holds many fundraising event and initiatives throughout the year 

along with the gift shop proceeds to donate to the hospital 
 
 4.8 Report of the Auxiliary to Wingham and District Hospital 
 
 The Auxiliary Report was available in the Annual Report document for review.   

 Acknowledgement was given to the Auxiliary Executive for their many volunteer 
hours 

 Jo English was officially recognized at the provincial level for her continuous 60 
years of volunteering with Auxiliary 

 
 4.9 Report of the Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation 
 
  The Foundation report was available in the Annual Report document for review. 
 
 4.10 Report of the Wingham and District Hospital Foundation 
   
 The Foundation report was available in the Annual Report document for review.  
 
5.0 Adjournment 
 

MOTION 
 
 It was moved by Mark Tarbush that: 
 
  The Annual Meeting be adjourned at 2004 hours. 
         Motion Carried 
  
The Boards then convened for the Inaugural Meetings to elect the Executive of the Boards. 

 
 
 
 
 ……………………………….  ……………………………. 

Andy McBride, Chair       Karl Ellis, Secretary  
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Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance (LWHA) 
Governance Report for 2013/2014 

 
Accepting the responsibility of serving as a board member of a public hospital in Ontario is a significant 
commitment.  The individuals who have served as board members of the Listowel Memorial Hospital 
and the Wingham and District Hospital over the last year have done their best to ensure the organization 
fulfills the Alliance mission of providing the best possible care for the people we serve today and in the 
future.  A large number of local and health system initiatives have occupied the time and attention of the 
board during 2013/14.   This Report summarizes some of those activities.  
 
Strategic Planning 
The Board continues to monitor progress on the initiatives outlined in the Clinical Services Plan for the 
LWHA.  Having a local Clinical Services Plan has been very helpful to the LWHA as the South West 
Local Health Integration Network (SW-LHIN) undertakes its own clinical services planning.  Work 
underway at the SW-LHIN with the potential to impact LWHA includes planning for endoscope 
procedures and stroke care.  In addition, the SW-LHIN’s Access to Care project has assessed the need 
for complex continuing care and rehabilitation beds within Huron and Perth. 
 
A Human Resources Plan was adopted by the Board this year.   The Plan is consistent with the 
expectation of the original Alliance goal to “Develop a single human resources plan for recruitment, 
retention, succession and talent development”.  The Human Resources Plan focused on: 

 Increasing recruitment and retention opportunities 
 Building a more positive environment and culture 
 Providing greater learning opportunities 

 
Hospital Leadership Supporting Board Activities 
The Board welcomed Jodi Snell as the key administrative support to the Board and committees and are 
pleased to now have Tim Lewis settling into the role of Chief Financial Officer of the two corporations.   
 
Quality 
Embedding quality into the fabric of an organization takes time and diligence.  An Integrated Quality 
and Risk Framework that links our strategic directions with legislative, governance, management, 
accreditation, risk management and emergency response activities has been developed.  The Board 
adopted this framework and was pleased to note that quality, patient-centred care was a key aspect of the 
framework.   
 
Following the Accreditation Canada on-site survey in November and the submission of follow-up 
documentation, the Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance received further verification of the quality of 
services provided through the receipt of an Accreditation with Commendation award.  The Board and 
hospital staff were especially proud of having achieved 98.6% compliance on over 1,500 Accreditation 
Canada standards. 
 
Preparing a Quality Improvement Plan has become much more than simply compliance with the 
Excellent Care for All Act.   Over the course of the next year, management has been directed to focus on 
the following Priority 1 initiatives: 

 Improve organizational financial health 
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 Improve proportion of patients receiving medication reconciliation at admission 
 Avoid patient falls 
 Reduce medication incidents 

 
One of the most significant initiatives during the last year has been the implementation of a medication 
management system that also resulted in physicians and other providers entering their patient care orders 
directly into the Hospital Information System.   Scanning and barcoding technology was implemented to  
ensure that all patients receive the right dose of the right medication at the right time.  This was a large 
project involving 10 hospitals of various sizes across southwestern Ontario.   Efforts continue 
throughout the region at improving functionality of this system.   

  
Infrastructure  
The Wingham and District Hospital has received approval from the South West LHIN of the Stage II 
submission for the redevelopment project.   Ministry of Health and Long Term Care endorsement will 
allow the hospital to begin the detailed design for the renovation space.   The final stage of the planning 
would follow the detailed design and result in tender documents being prepared.   The Wingham and 
District Hospital Foundation is currently determining how it can best support the hospital redevelopment 
through a major capital fundraising campaign.  As further evidence of the province’s commitment to this 
project, the hospital received $1.6 million as interim project funding. 
 
One of three boilers in Wingham was replaced this year while renovations to improve the accessibility 
of the front entrance to the Wingham and District Hospital are expected to take place during the summer 
of 2014.    
 
The former Wingham Public School was declared surplus by the Avon Maitland District School Board 
and was purchased by the Wingham and District Hospital.   The hospital is currently preparing plans to 
convert this 3 acre parcel and 30,000 square foot building into a community health care facility offering 
primary and community care.   Providing a range of health care services within a single campus will 
have many benefits for both providers and patients. 
 
The Listowel Memorial Hospital will continue to undertake smaller renovation projects in the older 
sections of the facility.   A new dining room was recently created adjacent to the Complex Continuing 
Care unit on the first floor.   An accessible washroom and improved security were part of this project.   
New patient shower rooms will soon be created on both the first and second floor inpatient areas. 
 
Accountability and Resources 
The 2013/14 budget year was difficult financially for both Listowel and Wingham Hospitals.   Several 
years of frozen funding levels combined with inflationary pressures impacting all expenditures have 
resulted in operating deficits at both hospitals.   In order to comply with the legislated obligation to 
balance budgets, operations at both sites will be experiencing changes necessary to improve the financial 
results while limiting the impact on direct patient care services.  Strengthening the financial status of the 
corporations is also a targeted goal within the Quality Improvement Plans.  Both Hospitals have balance 
sheets that support the hospital as going concerns and continue to benefit from strong community and 
Foundation support.   
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Communications 
The third annual newsletter will arrive in all households in the region served by our Hospitals in early 
June.  This newsletter is used as one of the means of communicating with our community about the 
activities and initiatives within our hospitals.  We also enjoy good support from our local print and radio 
media who regularly attend board meetings and cover hospital and Foundation activities and events. 
 
Health Professionals Recruitment 
Both communities continue efforts to recruit health professionals to our communities.   The retirement 
of Dr. Barry Neable earlier this year heightened awareness of this need in North Perth.   Dr. Lauren 
Hayward joined the practice in May and was able to provide services to approximately ½ of Dr. 
Neable’s patients.   Both communities also expended a lot of time and energy recruiting nurse 
practitioners to fill vacant positions within the Family Health Teams. 
 
Governance 
Board leadership changed hands in June with Amy Miller assuming the Chair’s role in Wingham 
following Andy McBride and Blair Burns taking over from Bert Johnson in Listowel.  Marc Pittock of 
Wingham joined the Wingham and District Hospital Board for the first regular meeting of the Board in 
September.  The Board accepted the resignation of Sandra Campbell of Wingham in January 2014.   
Sandra’s commitment to the activities of the Board and insightful comments will be missed.  Trevor 
Seip assumed the vice chair role allowing Penny Mulvey to accept the role of Treasurer.  Each board has 
been actively recruiting for board members.  Listowel is working to replace vice chair, Dave Calder who 
is unable to complete the second year of his term along with Kathy Mitchell who is not seeking re-
appointment.  Wingham needs to fill Sandra Campbell’s position.   Each time the board is faced with 
filling a vacancy, they review the skills of existing board members to ensure the board has a full range of 
expertise around the table. 
 
In an effort to streamline the work of the board, the Governance and Nominating Committee was 
combined with the Executive Committee while the Audit Committee was combined with the Resources 
Committee. 
 
The complexity of the health care system requires that the Board Members spend time and effort to keep 
up to date.   Over the course of the last year Board education sessions were presented on the following 
topics: 

 North Huron and North Perth Health Professional Recruitment Activities 
 Accreditation Canada Survey Preparation 
 Wingham and District Hospital Redevelopment Plans 
 MPP, Randy Pettapiece 
 HUGO Demonstration 
 South West LHIN – Board Leadership and CEO 
 Quality Improvement Plan 
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Looking Ahead 
At the annual board retreat, significant effort was spent exploring options for improving the governance 
structure of the Alliance.   The boards acknowledged that following ten years of operating within an 
Alliance structure, the two Boards were effectively conducting their business as a single board 
governing the two hospital corporations.   This realization led to a commitment to further investigate the 
merits of creating a single board to govern the two corporations.   This work will take place in 2014/15.   
 
The following topics and issues that are expected to be at the forefront of Board discussions over the 
next year: 

 Health System Funding Reform 
 Complex Continuing Care and Rehabilitation Bed allocation – SW-LHIN 
 SW-LHIN Clinical Services Planning and Quality Based Procedure impacts – 

Endoscope, Stroke 
 Former Wingham Public School development 
 Wingham and District Hospital Capital Redevelopment 

 
Once again, we would like to thank the many Hospital staff, physicians, volunteers and community 
members for their individual and combined contributions to health care within the Listowel Wingham 
Hospitals Alliance. 
 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Amy Miller  
Chair, Wingham and District Hospital Board 
Co-Chair Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
 
Blair Burns 
Chair, Listowel Memorial Hospital Board 
Co-Chair Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
 
Karl Ellis,  
President and CEO, Listowel Memorial Hospital 
President and CEO, Wingham and District Hospital 
Listowel Wingham Hospitals Alliance 
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Listowel Memorial Hospital 
Chief of Staff Report 2013-2014 

     
This year has been eventful in several ways at Listowel Memorial Hospital and in the LWHA.  
There have been some successes however there remain challenges for us to face. 
 
We discontinued our association with the EDCDP ER coverage program with our ER once again 
being covered by Local Family Docs and a small group of dedicated Locum ER Doctors.  This 
provides much better continuity and reduced costs in this time of focus on Quality and Finances. 
 
The retirement on the venerable, Dr. Barry Neable was a major event in December 2013 and 
even after only a few months the local Physicians and Staff feel his departure acutely.  We have 
been very fortunate to have recruited a new physician, Dr Lauren Hayward, who started 
practicing at the clinic in May 2014.  Her arrival has highlighted some of the issues faced by a 
new arriving doctor in our Health System, especially some of the difficulties in transferring 
patients from one physician to another and signing up a new rostering physician in a practice.  
Thanks go to our Clinic Staff and Dr. Hayward for their persistence in this frustrating process 
which is finally coming to a conclusion.  It should also be noted that the Local Physicians have 
committed to provide ongoing healthcare for the group of Dr Neable’s former patients who have 
not been rostered by Dr Hayward. 
   
We also continue vigorous efforts at recruitment with the Community and Municipality 
continuing their support by ongoing employment of Kim Kowch, our recruitment officer.  I 
believe this is a vital part of our future given that many of our Physicians are reaching their 
career twilights (or at least late afternoon anyway).  There are finally some newly trained Docs 
looking for Practices and we must remain active in recruiting if we are to ensure good healthcare 
for our community going forward. 
 
Information Technology continues to play an increasing role in Medicine and the commonest 
boy’s name on our lips in 2014 has undoubtedly been HUGO (Healthcare Under-Going 
Optimization).  This new Electronic System, to allow Provider Order Entry in the Hospital and 
assist in automating drug administration, has resulted in many long hours of discussion and a 
large number of headaches for Physicians, Staff and Management.  There have been considerable 
efforts made locally and in London to deal with our concerns and improve processes but the 
software remains challenging to deal with and there remain varied opinions among Physicians 
about the future of this system.  I want to thank everyone for their patience and team spirit in 
advancing as far as we have come and it is to be hoped that we will continue to improve this part 
of our Practice as there remain safety concerns about its use and the time-consuming nature of 
order entry. 
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I would like to congratulate all at the Hospital for their success in Accreditation which was a 
major achievement in which it seemed that our efforts over the years were truly recognized.  
Finally I would once again like to thank my fellow Physicians and Staff for their help over the 
last year and my fellow Board Members for their hours of service and good work. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Dr. Russell Latuskie, 
LMH Chief of Staff 
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Wingham and District Hospital 
Chief of Staff Report 

2013/2014 
 
 
I can’t believe another year has come and gone, it is surprising how quickly time flies by.  
Summer has finally arrived! 
 
This year at Wingham & District Hospital we have experienced many changes and are working 
on projects which will hopefully enhance the care we provided. 
 
We have had the opportunity to move forward with the redevelopment project at WDH, which 
was a major announcement made by the Ministry of Health and Long-Term Care in 2012-2013.  
Once completed this redevelopment will bring WDH up to Ministry standards and we will 
experience significant updates. 
 
In addition to the redevelopment project, the WDH purchased the former Wingham Public 
School, which is situated directly across the street from the hospital.  Many community 
discussions have occurred with respect to the best use for this property.  It is the hope that it will 
be utilized as a type of healthcare/wellness centre.  The WDH physicians look forward to hearing 
more about the plans and the possibility of the clinic being able to make use of some of this 
space. 
 
Overall, our physician manpower has remained the same.  We are lucky to have the physicians 
that allow our ER to remain open 24 hours a day 7 days a week.  This is due to the dedicated 
commitment of our local physician team along with the relying on the efforts of the recruitment 
committee, which has assisted with providing us with both regular and occasional locums 
throughout the year.  In addition, we have had the opportunity to welcome a new specialist to the 
Wingham Hospital Ambulatory Unit.  Dr. Gobburu is a pediatrician, in the Stratford area, who 
will be travelling to Wingham once a month in order to provide services to those within the 
community.  This allows us to continue to provide healthcare services close to home. 
 
Implemented at both LWHA hospitals this year was the new medication reconciliation program 
(HUGO).  When the program was first implemented there were a number of hiccups and 
physicians were greatly concerned with the program and the problems we were encountering.  
We have continued to work with the Cerner in London, the management team and staff 
throughout the last few months and have seen minor improvements. 
 
I would like to take this opportunity to thank my fellow physicians, the staff at both the clinic 
and the hospital and the community for their dedication and continued support towards the 
services being provided at the Wingham & District Hospital throughout the year. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
Dr. Greg Antoniadis 
WDH Chief of Staff 
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Listowel Memorial Hospital 
Report of the Treasurer 

2013/14 
 

The Resource Committee of the Board is responsible for oversight of the management of the 
Hospital’s financial and human resources. The committee regularly receives reports on financial 
performance and forecasting, budgeting issues, audit, property and human resources matters, and 
makes recommendations to the Board. For the 2013/14 fiscal year, committee members were 
myself, Kathy Mitchell, Bert Johnson, Blair Burns, Rosemary Rognvaldson, Dr Russell Latuskie, 
and Dr Arif Qureshi. The committee met during the past year jointly with the WDH Resource 
Committee. 
 
The Board, the committee and the community appreciate the ongoing support that we receive 
from the Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation. Much of the renewal and investment of our 
vital equipment is supported by the Foundation through its fundraising initiatives. Their annual 
gala is a well supported event which generates much needed donations for the hospital. 
 
The investment in fixed assets during the year totalled more than $1.7 million dollars, which 
included investment in the HUGO system of $891,000 for computerized medical and pharmacy 
records. This investment in patient records and care will significantly increase patient safety. 
  
The Listowel Memorial Hospital finished the 2013/14 with a deficit of $446,054 from hospital 
operations. The continuing funding environment of no increases in base funding from the 
MOHLTC has made it challenging for the Hospital to manage within its mandate of maintaining 
a balanced budget, given inflationary pressures in staffing costs, supplies and drugs. This deficit 
reflects that reality.  Amortization of fixed assets, net of deferred contributions, resulted in an 
overall deficit for the year of $899,394. 
 
The Audit Committee is pleased to report that our Auditors have issued an unqualified audit 
opinion for this fiscal year. The Auditor’s report and the Financial Statements are contained in 
this Annual Report. 
 
On behalf of the Resource Committee and the Board of Directors I would like to extend our 
thanks to the Senior Management Team and the LMH staff for bringing us through another 
challenging year. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Tom Soltys 
Treasurer 
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Wingham and District Hospital 
Report of the Treasurer 

2013/14 
 

The Resource Committee of the Board is responsible for overseeing the management of the 
Hospital’s financial and human resources. The committee regularly receives reports on financial 
performance and forecasting, budgets issues, audit issues, property and human resources matters. 
They make recommendations to the Board.   For the 2013/14 fiscal year, committee members 
representing Wingham and District Hospital were Trevor Seip, Penny Mulvey, and Dr Jim 
Shuffield .   The Resource Committee would like to thank Sandra Campbell for her service prior 
to her retirement from the Board and Committees this year. 
 
Wingham and District Hospital finished the 2013/14 with a deficit of $553,897 from hospital 
operations. A number of factors contributed to this financial performance: increased costs in 
supplies, drugs and other expenses due to inflation, increased salary costs due to centrally 
awarded pay increases and zero percent funding increase to deal with these inflationary 
pressures. Amortization of fixed assets, net of deferred contributions, resulted in an overall 
deficit for the year of $843,722. 
 
There was strong investment in fixed assets during the year, totaling more than $2.2 million 
dollars, which included investment in the HUGO system for computerized medical and 
pharmacy records and the former Wingham Public School property. Both of these investments 
are expected to improve operations for the hospital and increase patient safety and overall care. 
 
The Board, Committee and community appreciate the outstanding support that we receive from 
the foundation. Much of the renewal and investment of our vital equipment is supported by the 
foundation through their fundraising initiatives. 
 
The Audit Committee is pleased to report that our Auditors have issued an unqualified audit 
opinion for this fiscal year. The Auditor’s report and the Financial Statements are contained in 
this Annual Report. 
 
On behalf of the Resource Committee and the Board of Directors I would like to extend our 
thanks to the Senior Management Team and the WDH staff for bringing us through a challenging 
year. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Penny Mulvey 
Treasurer 
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Listowel Memorial Hospital Auxiliary  
Annual Report for 2013/2014 

 
The Auxiliary consists of 20 members and meet on the first Wednesday of each month except July and 
August. 
 
Highlights of the year included: 

 January 
o Installation of new officers and review of constitution 
o Purchase of $11,050.00 worth of equipment for the hospital 

 February 
o Bake Sale 
o Purchase of $1925.00 worth of equipment for the hospital 

 March  
o Bake Sale 

 April 
o Volunteer Month 
o Guest Speaker on Osteoporosis 

 May 
o Held Listowel Greenhouse Fundraiser 
o Helped decorate for Hospital Gala 
o Gift shop starts travelling to the Nursing Home 
o Held Basket Raffle 

 June 
o Dinner meeting at LGC 

 August 
o Made jams and jellies for sale in gift shop 

 September 
o Guest Speaker on eating healthy for older people 

 October 
o Helped with Radiothon  
o Bake Sale  
o Author David Turner donates portion of his book sales to the club 
o Moved our meeting place to the Outpatient Auditorium 

 November 
o Held Christmas Bazaar and Bake Sale 
o Formed a nominating committee 

 December 
o Hosted the Soundsations Christmas Concert 
o Zehrs tape program came to an end 
o Held our Christmas party 

 
A successful year was enjoyed by the members through hard work, dedication and friendship. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Rhonda Beirnes 
Secretary 
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Wingham & District Hospital Auxiliary 
Annual Report 2013/2014 

 
The Wingham & District Hospital Auxiliary meets regularly throughout the year in January, 
April, June, September and November on the fourth Monday of the month.  The average 
attendance is 25 to 30 members.  Anyone is most welcome to join us and the annual membership 
fee is $5.00. 
 
The main objective of the Auxiliary is to support the hospital in any way possible.  Our main 
focus this year was to purchase an ultra-sound cardiac stretcher.  In order to achieve this, we held 
various fund raising activities, such as ticket sales on donated items, gift shop sales, spring and 
fall rummage sales, Tag Days in May, hospital bridge and euchre groups, poinsettia tea and bake 
sale in November and used book sales.  These events are supported well in our community. 
 
The 2013/2014 Executive is: 
 President   Janice Taylor 
 Vice President          - 
 Treasurer  Trudy Thomson 

Secretary  Catherine Mulvey 
Past President  Verna Steffler 
Membership  Noreen Gray 

 
President, Janice Taylor, attended the Annual Presidents Conference as well as the HAAO 
Spring Conference in Guelph.  Our Auxiliary was well represented at these events and they were 
reported to be worthwhile events. 
 
Our volunteers assist at the gift shop, directing visitors to our hospital, ordering items for sale in 
the gift shop, selling tickets, and organizing rummage sales, teas, bridge and euchre events.  
Many hours are donated in order to support the Auxiliary. 
 
In addition, an Annual Bursary is donated for an FE Madill student to further their education in a 
health care field.   
 
Thank you to all who support our Auxiliary through donations of time and resources and thus 
making another successful year. 
 
The Auxiliary Annual Meeting is June 23, 2014. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Helen Rintoul, 
Auxiliary Representative on the Wingham & District Hospital Board 
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Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation Report 
2013/2014 

 
The Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation has had a very good year bringing the profile of the 
Foundation to a new level for local residents and surrounding areas. 
 
The Foundation has held several fundraisers in the last year such as: 

 The Spring Gala, June 2013 was held at the Elma Community Centre, Atwood, hosted 
256 people to an evening of fine dining, music and auction items.  This successful event 
profited a net $299,000 towards purchase for the hospital.   

 Other events held were the Car & Motorcycle Poker Rally, M& M Hamburg BBQ in 
June 2013, golf tournament with the doctor recruitment committee in September, 
Radiothon event @ Knox Presbyterian Church, Listowel same day as Radiothon.  This 
Radiothon event has entertainment, bake sale, food booth and generates over $17,000 
from our local donors for Radiothon.  
 

The Foundation now is hosting four events each year bringing awareness of the importance of 
fundraising for our hospital to the area.  The Foundation’s new website is updated regularly with 
events going on and many other donations made by cheque presentation throughout the year.  
 
Upcoming Events for 2014/2015 

 Spring Gala 2014, theme “New York State of Mind” will be held Saturday, June 7, 2014, 
hosting 264 people proceeds to “Automatic Medication Dispensing Cabinets” cost in 
excess of $420,000.  To date Gala 2014 has brought in over $264,000 corporate dollars! 

 LMH Staff Appreciation hosted by LMH Foundation members, Thursday, June 19th, 
2014 

 BBQ at M & M Meats  June 20th, 2014 
 LMHF Car & Motorcycle Poker Rally, Saturday, September 20th, 2014 
 Fall fundraiser, proceeds to Radiothon 2014  TBD 
 Radiothon Knox Presbyterian Church Hall event, music, etc, Saturday, October 18th, 

2014 
 
Newsletters 
The Spring 2014 newsletter just went out in the mail show casing our Automatic Dispensing 
Cabinets, Current Needs List, Chief of Staff comments, Donations throughout the Fall 2013. The 
Foundation circulated 2 newsletters in the Spring 2013 and Fall 2013 to over 8500 residents.  
The newsletters make people aware of what is going on at the Foundation, some of the donations 
made, in memory donations, and what the current needs are for the hospital.  The newsletters 
have been very well received and generate donations plus awareness about the needs and what’s 
going on at their local hospital. 
 
New Donor Wall 
The Foundation had the new Donor Recognition Wall placed next to the current Circle of Care 
Donor Wall.  The new Donor wall has been very well received.  Donors will be recognized from 
a certain donation amount and will date back to donations from January 2008. 
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The Foundation is grateful for the support from the staff at LMH and the citizens and businesses 
of North Perth and surrounding areas.  The Listowel Memorial Hospital Foundation was able 
to purchase $347,000 of equipment and also support the purchase of automated dispensing 
units and medication carts for $420,000 in 2013. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
LMH Foundation 
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Wingham & District Hospital Foundation Report  
2013/2014 

 
Radiothon 
In 2013, the Wingham & District Hospital Foundation raised over $83,300 for the purchase of an OR 
Table and Stretchers. On Saturday, October 19, 2013, the Foundation received over $45,000 in on-
air donations and over $24,000 during the weeks that followed the Radiothon. As part of the 2013 
Radiothon, the Foundation ran a new event – The Great Radiothon Race – which took place on 
Radiothon day. The event raised $5,300 towards the Radiothon project. The 2014 Radiothon will be 
held on Saturday, October 18, 2014. The Foundation will be raising funds for a Cardiac Ultrasound 
Machine at the 2014 Radiothon.    
 
Equipment 
On April 23, 2014, the Foundation was pleased to officially present the Wingham & District 
Hospital Board with a cheque in the amount of $475,979.84. These funds were generated through the 
Radiothon, memorial donations, and other events in 2013. The money donated funded the purchase 
of the following pieces of equipment: HUGO cabinets and carts, OR table, Cystoscope, 2 Vital signs 
monitors, Defibrillator, Stretcher, Cardiograph equipment, Sleeper chair, Rehabilitation 
assessment/education tools, as well as a contribution to the palliative care program.  
 
Grants Received 
The Wingham & District Hospital Foundation was lucky to be the recipient of three grants this year. 
The Royal Canadian Legion Ontario Command Charitable Trust granted the Foundation with $6,000 
towards a 15-Lead Electrocardiograph. The Charles H. Ivey Foundation granted the Foundation 
$2,500 and the J.P. Bickell Foundation granted $3,000.      
 
Not-For-Profit Act Transition 
The WDH Foundation has submitted Articles of Continuance and updated By-Laws to Corporations 
Canada and is now in compliance with the new federal Not-For-Profit Act. All federally 
incorporated not-for-profit organizations must transition to the new Act by October 2014.  
 
Capital Campaign 
The WDH Foundation has engaged professional fundraiser Glen Boy of Campaign Coaches, a not-
for-profit consulting firm from Waterloo, to complete a feasibility study. The study will determine 
the catchment area’s ability and willingness to support the capital campaign which will be required 
to complete the planned renovations to the Wingham & District Hospital. 
 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
WDH Foundation 
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Listowel Memorial Hospital 
 

Professional Staff 2013/14 
 
 

Dr. R. Latuskie - Chief of Staff 

Dr. A. Qureshi – President 

Dr. Barb Matthews – Vice-President 

Dr. R. Warren - Secretary 
 
 

ACTIVE STAFF DENTAL STAFF 
Dr. R. Annis 
Dr. G. Edmonds 
Dr. R. Latuskie 
Dr. B. Matthews 
Dr. B. Neable 

Dr. A. Qureshi 
Dr. P. Rutherford 
Dr. T. Suggitt 
Dr. R. Warren 
Dr. E. Westen 

Dr. K. Clemes 
Dr. N. Hogg 
Dr. D. Nuhn 
Dr. O. Panich 

Dr. A. Shellnutt 
Dr. A. Thompson 
Dr. P. Trainor 

 
 

 

MIDWIFERY STAFF NURSE PRACTITIONERS 
Kimberly Cleland 
Madeline Clin 
Mhairi Colgate 
Sabrina Connor 
Catherine Goudy 
Catherine Kipp 

Mianh Lamson 
Amanda Levencrown 
Jillian Nafziger 
Laura Pierce 
Amy Sjaarda 
Cynthia Soulliere 

Wendy Dunn 
Lorna Labbe 

 
 

 

CONSULTING & COURTESY STAFF
Dr. G. Antoniadis 
Dr. K. Blaine 
Dr. M. Bucur 
Dr. M. Carlson 
Dr. M. Chan 
Dr. J. Conners 
Dr. C. Cressey 
Dr. C. Donald 
Dr. Y. Erenberg 
Dr. D. Finnigan 
Dr. M. Gillett 
Dr. J. Guy 
Dr. A. Haider 
Dr. G. Hancock 
 

Dr. J. Hardwick 
Dr. G. Heaton 
Dr. B. Hughes 
Dr. A. Hussey 
Dr. T. Kalos 
Dr. M. Korvemaker 
Dr. M. Klassen 
Dr. M. MacLeod 
Dr. M. Mann 
Dr. K. Miller 
Dr. D. Mowbray 
Dr. W. Papoff 
Dr. S. Prasad 
Dr. R. Puley 
 

Dr. R. Ramsewak 
Dr. E. Scott  
Dr. G. Semelhago 
Dr. V. Sharma 
Dr. O. Spanglet 
Dr. P. Squires 
Dr. D. Stewart 
Dr. C. Tamblyn 
Dr. S. Tamblyn 
Dr. G. Tarulli 
Dr. S. Tejpar 
Dr. J. Vetters 
Dr. D. Wycoco 
Dr. O. Yousef 
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Wingham and District Hospital 

 
Professional Staff 2013/2014 

 
 

Dr. G. Antoniadis – Chief of Staff 

Dr. J. Shuffield – President 

Dr. B. Marshall – Vice-President/Secretary/Treasurer 
 
 

ACTIVE STAFF 

Dr. G. Antoniadis 
Dr. M. Gear 
Dr. B. Marshall 

Dr. J. Shuffield 
Dr. S. Marshall  
Dr. M. Moores 

Dr. M. Shubat  
Dr. S. Vanderklippe 

 

 

DENTAL STAFF NURSE 
PRACTITIONERS 

Dr. R. Bateman 
Dr. J. Hall 
Dr. Y. Liu 
 

Dr. J. O’Young 
Dr. D. Magee 
Dr. W. Spink 

Alison Clark 
 

 

  

CONSULTING & COURTESY STAFF 

Dr. R. Alfayadh 
Dr. C. Bloch 
Dr. B. Bukala 
Dr. M. Carlson 
Dr. C. Church 
Dr. P. Conlon 
Dr. C. Cramer 
Dr. D. Dittmer 
Dr. G. Edmonds 
Dr. Y. Erenberg 
Dr. M. Flowers 
 

Dr. R. Gasparelli 
Dr. M. Korvemaker 
Dr. L. Krishna 
Dr. M. Loubani 
Dr. E. MacRae 
Dr. A. Montgomery 
Dr. D. Mowbray 
Dr. C. O’Neill 
Dr. W. Papoff 
Dr. F. Perera 
Dr. R. Ramsewak 

Dr. H. Ringrose 
Dr. J. Schwalm 
Dr. S. Sleeth 
Dr. O. Spanglet 
Dr. P. Squires 
Dr. J. Tarulli 
Dr. C. Tomlinson 
Dr. J. Vetters 
Dr. D. Wycoco 
Dr. O’ Yousef 
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Listowel Memorial Hospital 
 

Visiting Consultants 
 
 

Clinic Physician Clinic Held 
   

Dermatology Dr. A. Haider Weekly – Thursday 
   
E.N.T. Dr. B. Hughes Bi-Weekly 
   
Gerontology Dr. S. Prasad Monthly - Thursday 
   
Internal Medicine - Cardiology Dr. D. Tamblyn Weekly – Tuesday 
 Dr. M. Gillett Weekly – Thursday 
 Dr. O. Spanglet Weekly – Monday 
   
Internal Medicine - Gastroenterology Dr. V. Sharma Bi-Weekly – Friday 
   
Neurology Dr. D. Stewart Monthly – Friday  
   
Obstetrics/Gynaecology Dr. G. Hancock Bi-Weekly – Wednesday 
 Dr. T. Kalos Bi-Weekly – Monday 
   
Oral & Maxillofacial Surgeon Dr. N. Hogg Bi-Weekly – Wednesday 
   
Orthopaedics Dr. J. Guy Bi-Weekly – Friday 
   
Paediatric Dr. K. Blaine Bi-Weekly – Tuesday 
   
Plastic Surgery Dr. G. Heaton Bi-Weekly – Tuesday  
   
Surgical Dr. R. Ramsewak Weekly – Tuesday, 

Wednesday and Thursday 
   
Urology Dr. A. Hussey Bi-Weekly –  Friday 
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Wingham & District Hospital 
 

Visiting Consultants 

 
 
 

Clinic    Physician   Clinic Held    
            
Cancer Clinic    Dr. Perera   Monthly - 2nd Tues. 
 
Cardiology/Echocardiography/ Dr. C. Tomlinson*  Monthly 
Carotid Doppler Studies*  Dr. A. Montgomery  Monthly 
    Dr. J. Schwalm   Monthly 
Echo Lab    Mr. Mike Cooper  Weekly - Friday 
 
Ear, Nose, Throat   Dr. E. MacRae  Twice Monthly 
        
Geriatric Outreach Program  Dr. Crilly / Team  As needed   
 
Internal Medicine - Cardiology Dr. O. Spanglet  Weekly - Thursday 
 
Internal Medicine - Gastroenterology Dr. M. Flowers  5 days per week 
  
Obstetrical & Gynecology  Dr. C. Bloch   Monthly  
 
Paediatrics    Dr. P. Squires  Monthly 
 
Physical Medicine & Rehab  Dr. D. Dittmer  Monthly   
 
Surgical    Dr. R. Ramsewak  Weekly - Monday  
    Dr. C. O’Neill  Bi-Weekly - Tuesday 
 
Urology    Dr. B. Bukala  Monthly 
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Listowel Memorial Hospital 

Board of Directors 
2013/2014 

 
 Chair – Mr. Blair Burns 
  Vice-Chair – Mr. David Calder 
 Treasurer – Mr. Tom Soltys 
 

 Directors 
Ms. Kris Dekker 
Mr. Robert Johns 
Mr. Bert Johnson 

Ms. Kathy Mitchell 
Ms. Rosemary Rognvaldson 

 

 Appointed Member 
 Representative of Auxiliary - Ms. Mary Kerr 
 

Ex-Officio Members 
 Chief of Staff - Dr. Russell Latuskie 
 President of Medical Staff - Dr. Arif Qureshi 

Chief Executive Officer - Karl Ellis 
Chief Nursing Executive - Angela Stanley 

 

****************** 
 

Wingham and District Hospital 
Board of Directors 

2013/2014 
 

Chair – Ms. Amy Miller 
Vice-Chair – Mr. Trevor Seip 

Treasurer – Ms. Sandra Campbell* 
                 Ms. Penny Mulvey* 

 

Directors 
Ms. Marg Carswell 
Mr. Andy McBride 
Ms. Gladys Peacock 

Mr. Marc Pittock 
 

Appointed Member 
Representative of Auxiliary - Ms. Helen Rintoul 

 

Ex-Officio Members 
Chief of Staff - Dr. Greg Antoniadis 

President of Medical Staff - Dr. Jim Shuffield 
Chief Executive Officer - Karl Ellis 

Chief Nursing Executive - Angela Stanley 
 
*Ms. Sandra Campbell retired from the Wingham & District Hospital Board in January 2014 
*Ms. Penny Mulvey was appointed as the Wingham & District Hospital Board Treasurer in January 2014 
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